Preparing for 2024: Election Technology and the Battle Against Disinformation

Verified Voting



May 2023

About Verified Voting

Verified Voting's mission is to strengthen democracy for all voters by promoting the responsible use of technology in elections. We work with election officials, policymakers, and democracy defenders across party lines to help voters vote and to promote policies that support justified public confidence in elections. Our vision is that all voters are able to cast an effective ballot without barriers; that voters can have justified confidence that their votes were counted as cast; and that ultimately, foundational democratic principles are upheld.

Table of Contents

- 3 Introduction
- 3 Looking to 2024: A Shift to More Resilient Elections
- 5 2022 Election Analysis

5	Arizona

- 6 Michigan
- 7 New Jersey
- 7 Rhode Island
- 8 Texas
- 8 Recommendations for 2024
- 8 States and Counties
- 12 State and Federal Funding
- 13 Conclusion

Introduction

As we reflect on the 2022 midterm election and look ahead to the 2024 presidential election, we acknowledge the substantial progress made in how election technology is deployed to support secure, transparent, and accurate elections. However, we remain concerned about the increasing prevalence of false allegations of election equipment fraud and procedural malfeasance by those who seek to undermine the legitimacy of our electoral process. Despite overwhelming evidence to the contrary, these election deniers continue to propagate baseless claims and conspiracy theories that erode public trust in our democracy.

With the 2024 primaries just one year away, our elections face another round of attacks from election deniers, but further action can help withstand these attacks to our democracy. Below, we analyze how U.S. elections have been made more resilient over time, how voting technology issues played out in the 2022 election, and our recommendations for counties, states, and the federal government ahead of the 2024 election. With governments at all levels working to improve election equipment and administration, we can collectively help combat mis- and disinformation and bolster public confidence.

Looking to 2024: A Shift to More Resilient Elections

Resilient elections employ election technology and practices that maximize participation, accessibility, and verifiability. The most secure elections use voter-marked paper ballots and post-election audits to check the election outcome. Robust procedures and backup plans help ensure voters can continue to vote and are not disenfranchised by long lines or equipment failures. Resiliency measures, especially when communicated transparently to voters, can help stem the spread of mis- and disinformation when technology failures and human error inevitably happen.

Election jurisdictions across the U.S. have made significant progress in election administration. In 2002, Congress passed the Help America Vote Act (HAVA),¹ which required all in-person voting locations to supply accessible equipment by 2006. Many jurisdictions deployed direct recording electronic (DRE) voting machines—most of which did not include voter-verified paper

⁵² U.S.C. § 21081 et seq.



1

audit trail (VVPAT) printers.² By 2012, more voters lived in jurisdictions where they could hand mark a paper ballot than before HAVA, and in 2016, more jurisdictions offered ballot marking devices (BMDs) in lieu of DREs as assistive devices.

The 2016 election cycle was a watershed moment for election security in the U.S. The revelation that a nation-state had interfered with our election process thrust election security into the spotlight. Russia targeted election systems in all 50 states.³ The public and policymakers alike became acutely aware of the need for paper ballots and post-election audits—recommendations strongly encouraged by election security experts⁴—to ensure the accuracy of our elections. Virginia decertified its remaining insecure DRE voting equipment⁵ and Colorado became the first state to implement risk-limiting audits (RLAs) statewide⁶—an important step toward greater trustworthiness and transparency in election outcomes.

The 2020 presidential election marked the "most secure in American history."⁷ Not only were the fewest voters to date using insecure DRE voting machines, but, because of the COVID-19 pandemic, more voters were voting at home on paper ballots even in states still deploying DREs for all in-person voters.⁸ This led to a drastic increase in the number of voters able to meaningfully review ballots before casting them and, likewise, an increase in the number of paper ballots available for audits and recounts. The 2022 midterm elections were similar to elections in 2020, with even more voters living in jurisdictions offering hand-marked paper ballots and the lowest percentage of voters living in jurisdictions deploying DREs with or without VVPAT.

See The Verifier — Election Day Equipment — 2006, Verified Voting, https://verifiedvoting.org
verifier/#mode/navigate/map/ppEquip/mapType/normal/year/2006 (last visited Apr. 17, 2023). Verified
Voting is constantly updating our data with the newest information about election equipment.

³ S. Rep. No. 116-290, vol. 1, at 8, 12, 20 (2019), available at https://www.intelligence.senate.gov/sites default/files/documents/Report_Volume1.pdf.

⁴ *E.g.*, David Dill et al., *Resolution On Electronic Voting* (Feb. 11, 2003), available at https:// verifiedvoting.org resolution-on-electronic-voting/.

⁵ Mike Valerio, Virginia promises secure Super Tuesday, after Russian hackers targeted VA elections in 2016, WUSA (March 2, 2020) https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/politics/virginia-election-security-super tuesday/65-97ec702a-97e7-4606-826f-468d05487c15.

⁶ See Audit Law Database: Colorado, Verified Voting, https://verifiedvoting.org/auditlaw/colorado/ (last visited Apr. 17, 2023).

⁷ Joint Statement from Elections Infrastructure Government Coordinating Council & the Election Infrastructure Sector Coordinating Executive Committees, Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (hereinafter "CISA") (Nov. 12, 2020), https://www.cisa.gov/news-events/news/joint-statement elections-infrastructure-government-coordinating-council-election.

⁸ *E.g.*, Nevada and New Jersey.

In 2024, DREs will be deployed in the lowest numbers since their introduction to the U.S. market and 68.7% of registered voters will live in jurisdictions that allow them to hand mark paper ballots.⁹ Further, many COVID-related mail ballot laws remain in place, meaning even voters in jurisdictions still fielding less secure equipment will be able to hand mark their ballots and review them at home before casting them.

2022 Election Analysis

Verified Voting is a leading member of the Election Protection coalition, a nonpartisan coalition of more than 300 member organizations working to ensure all voters have an equal opportunity to participate in the political process. Verified Voting connects election equipment experts to 866-OUR-VOTE hotline volunteers, poll workers, and election officials to respond to election equipment failures.¹⁰ For this analysis, we reviewed calls to the hotline, which is administered by the Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights Under Law.¹¹

In the 2022 general election, as in previous elections, there were some instances of election equipment failures; however, election officials and poll workers generally responded appropriately and with speed, allowing voters to continue to vote and have confidence their ballots would be counted as cast. Jurisdictions that offered printed paper ballots for most voters were best able to recover from technological failures. In the counties and states that planned ahead for how to deal with malfunctioning equipment, voters were able to continue voting without significant interruption.

Arizona

In Maricopa County, AZ, some scanners available to in-person voters on Election Day were unable to immediately scan ballots printed by the county's ballot-on-demand (BOD) printers. County officials notified the public of the issue, initially reporting that toner settings on the BOD printers caused some scanners to improperly read ballots at some of the county's vote

⁹ See The Verifier — Election Day Equipment — 2024, Verified Voting, https://verifiedvoting.org/verifier (last visited Apr. 17, 2023).

¹⁰ Verified Voting team members provided resources and training to coalition partners and hotline volunteers to provide technical support to election officials, poll workers, and voters in at least 35 states.

The Election Protection hotline received more than 31,000 calls during the 2022 general election—almost
9,000 calls on Election Day alone. Hotline volunteers answer caller questions and create tickets for
followup.

centers.¹² A subsequent investigation also found that the combination of 100 pound paper, 20 inch ballots, and intermittent print demand pushed some ballot printers to their limit.¹³

Technicians were able to resolve the problem at many locations by the afternoon on Election Day.¹⁴ Although voters were not prevented from voting—and long lines did not form at most locations—election deniers seized on this incident, falsely claiming that voters should not trust election officials or the use of the auxiliary bin underneath the county's scanners.¹⁵ In fact, the county has been using the auxiliary bins, into which voters deposit ballots using a slot called "door 3," since 1996 for voters whose ballots—for whatever reason—are incapable of being scanned.¹⁶ Maricopa County Elections Co-Director Scott Jarrett noted the impact of election denialism and false claims about equipment security: many voters were afraid to use door 3 because "highly influential members of the public" told voters not to.¹⁷



In Wayne County, MI, where in-person voters are checked in on in-house electronic poll books, a software program incorrectly flagged some voters as having requested absentee ballots.¹⁸ Importantly, these voters were not prohibited from voting, with the software error quickly noticed and fixed.

¹² Reuters Fact Check, Fact Check-As printing issue affected some tabulators in Maricopa County, officials say backup options were available for voters, Reuters (Nov. 10, 2022), https://www.reuters.com article/factcheckmaricopa-voting-machines/fact-check-as-printing-issue-affected-some-tabulators-in maricopa-county-officials-say-backup-options-were-available-for-voters-idUSL1N3261D8.

¹³ Ruth V. McGregor, *Maricopa County 2022 General Election Ballot-on-Demand Printer Investigation* 3, 15, 24 (Apr. 10, 2023), available at https://www.maricopa.gov/DocumentCenter/View/82599/Maricopa-Election Report-and-Attachments?bidld=.

¹⁴ Jen Fifield, Maricopa County found a solution to its ballot-tabulating problem. Unscanned votes will still be counted, VoteBeat (Nov. 8, 2022), https://arizona.votebeat.org/2022/11/8/23447436/maricopa-county voting-problems-ballot-tabulators.

¹⁵ Across the U.S., when scanners cannot immediately scan ballots, it is standard practice to securely store paper ballots in auxiliary bins until they can be scanned later. Auxiliary bins are often housed underneath scanners, but can also be separate containers.

¹⁶ Caitlin Sievers, *Maricopa County certified the 2022 election amid controversy and complaints*, AZ Mirror (Nov. 28, 2022), https://www.azmirr or.com/2022/11/28/maricopa-county-certified-the-2022-election-amid controversy-and-complaints/. Further, in eight Arizona counties, voters only have the option to put their ballot in a secure box for later tabulation.

¹⁷ Id.

¹⁸ Phillip Marcello, No voters turned away over Detroit absentee ballot glitch, Associated Press (Nov. 9, 2022), https://apnews.com/article/fact-check-election-voting-ballots-detroit-michigan-629747858035.



In Mercer County, NJ, where in-person Election Day voters hand mark paper ballots and feed them into optical scanners, an error in preparing ballot definition files caused pre-printed paper ballots not to match their corresponding ballot definition files, meaning the ballots could not be read by the polling place scanners.¹⁹ Poll workers instructed voters to use auxiliary bins while county and vendor technicians attempted to fix the problem.²⁰ Voters were able to continue voting and, in a subsequent investigation, the Mercer County Prosecutor's Office did not find any evidence of tampering.²¹ Election Day ballots were transported to the county Board of Elections office to be tabulated on batch-fed scanners, which are typically used for mailed ballots. During transportation, some ballots were temporarily unaccounted for; however, the ballots reported missing were found.²²

Rhode Island

During the early voting period in some cities in Providence County, RI, the Spanish-language primary ballots on the state's new BMDs erroneously showed some 2018 candidates.²³ After 55 voters had already cast their ballots in the affected cities, a voter discovered the error and notified poll workers. The following day, the manufacturer performed a manual update to the database. Because BMDs do not store information, election officials do not know how many or which of the 55 voters used the Spanish-language ballots.

¹⁹ Andrew Appel, *Why the voting machines failed in Mercer County*, Freedom to Tinker (Dec. 1, 2022), https:// freedom-to-tinker.com/2022/12/01/why-the-voting-machines-failed-in-mercer-county/.

²⁰ E.g., Louis C. Hochman, Mercer County, N.J. voting machines will not be fixed on Election Day — but you can still vote, Gothamist (Nov. 8, 2022), https://gothamist.com/news/mercer-county-nj-voting-machines may-not-be-fixed-on-election-day-but-you-can-still-vote.

²¹ P. Kenneth Burns, Investigation of Mercer County Election Day failures points to miscommunication between Dominion Voting Systems, ballot printers, WHYY (Nov. 22, 2022), https://whyy.org/articles/url-slug-mercer county-new-jersey-election-day-failures-miscommunciation-dominion-ballots/.

²² Louis C. Hochman, Ballots went missing in at least 2 NJ towns. They've been found, but officials want answers, Gothamist (Nov. 10, 2022), https://gothamist.com/news/ballots-are-missing-in-at-least-2-nj communities-officials-are-opening-up-voting-machines-to-look-inside.

²³ Steph Machado & Tim White, *Early voting mishap: New RI machines displayed wrong candidates on Spanish ballot,* WPRI (Sept. 2, 2022), https://www.wpri.com/news/elections/early-voting-mishap-new ri-machines-display-wrong-candidates-on-spanish-ballot/. Because the ExpressVotes are new, voters were encouraged to use them and familiarize themselves.



During early voting in some Texas counties that field only BMDs without offering pre-printed or ballot-on-demand paper ballots for voters to hand mark, long lines formed and some voters left without voting.²⁴ Voters struggled with mis-touches on BMDs,²⁵ confusion about two-page ballots, and voting machines not operating.

Recommendations for 2024

States and Counties

We support the work of election officials, from the state level to the smallest towns, in planning ahead for natural disasters, equipment breakdowns, and foreign—or internal—interference. Officials in many jurisdictions are already employing many of these practices and more widespread use will bolster confidence in elections, fight disinformation, and improve resilience.

Poll worker training: Poll workers help administer elections and are often the primary point of contact for voters in the polling place, especially when equipment failures cause delays or confusion for voters. Poll workers should be comprehensively trained on all equipment in use from electronic poll books to voting machines to scanners—and must be able to execute and effectively communicate backup plans and processes should any equipment malfunction or fail entirely. Disinformation thrives when there is a vacuum of reliable information.²⁶ Voters can be disenfranchised by poll workers who do not know how to set up equipment, by poll workers who are misinformed about state laws, and by poll workers who turn voters away instead of offering emergency paper ballots in cases of equipment failure.²⁷ Although not all jurisdictions have the resources, developing and making available online comprehensive and engaging training programs helps poll workers and voters alike.²⁸ Finally, whenever a jurisdiction changes voting equipment—even when it seems substantially similar—poll workers must be given

²⁴ *E.g.*, 866-OUR-VOTE hotline, administered by the Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights Under Law, Election Protection OVL dashboard (Oct–Nov. 2022) (unpublished hotline tickets).

²⁵ María Méndez, *No, Texas voting machines aren't switching your votes*, The Texas Tribune (Oct. 28, 2022), https://www.texastribune.org/2022/10/28/texas-voting-machines/.

²⁶ CISA, *Tactics of Disinformation 8* (Oct. 18, 2022), https://www.cisa.gov/sites/default/files/publications tactics-of-disinformation_508.pdf

E.g., 866-OUR-VOTE hotline, *supra* note 24.

²⁸ See, e.g., Santa Cruz County Clerk/Elections, *Election Officer Manual* (Nov. 2022), https://www votescount.us/Portals/16/nov2022/election%20officers/PP%20for%20binder%20Nov%202022.pptx pdf?ver=5dfuta_1C5i1OwNxePfRhA%3d%3d.

sufficient opportunities to practice using the new equipment so they are able to assist voters and so that voters trust their instruction.

Rigorous pre- and post-election testing of equipment: Logic and accuracy (L&A) testing checks that equipment is working correctly before an election.²⁹ To foster voter trust, some jurisdictions make these public tests available for online viewing. These tests must be comprehensive to catch ballot printing errors in addition to scanner issues.³⁰

Feasible timelines for implementing new technology: Poll workers and voters should be given opportunities to familiarize themselves with new equipment in low turnout elections. Many jurisdictions are already rolling out new equipment ahead of the 2024 primaries³¹ and some states are also considering upgrades to their voter registration databases; however, the closer to a major election cycle, the less ideal it becomes to roll out a new system.³² Jurisdictions not already hand counting paper ballots should reject proposals to ban tabulation equipment outright.³³ This disruption makes elections more difficult to run and more expensive, sowing deeper distrust amongst the public.

Paper backups for electronic poll books: Jurisdictions using electronic poll books to check in voters should supply pre-printed paper copies of voter rolls at in-person voting locations as a failsafe should there be a software issue, syncing issue, power outage, or other malfunction. A robust backup plan can prevent long lines from forming, meaning voters are less likely to leave without voting.³⁴ Having an open line to the county and/or IT staff available are also reasonable mitigation measures.

CISA, Election Security Rumor vs. Reality, https://www.cisa.gov/rumor-vs-reality (last visited Mar. 27, 2023).
Jen Fifield, Too big of a job: Why Maricopa County's ballot printers failed on Election Day, Votebeat Arizona (Dec. 8, 2022) https://arizona.votebeat.org/2022/12/8/23500457/maricopa-county-ballot-printer-tabulator voting-problems-phoenix; see also McGregor supra note 13, at 25 (suggesting robust stress testing, including interval printing, of BOD printers, but noting that there was no clear indication that the problems Maricopa County experienced should have been anticipated).

³¹ See The Verifier — Election Day Equipment — 2024, Verified Voting https://verifiedvoting.org/verifier/ (last visited Apr. 17, 2023).

³² See, e.g., Mike Dennison, Election officials question readiness of state voter-database conversion, KTVH (Nov. 11, 2021), https://www.ktvh.com/news/montana-politics/election-officials-question-readiness-of state-voter-database-conversion.

³³ Larger jurisdictions typically have longer ballots and more ballot styles than smaller jurisdictions, making hand counting expensive and extremely time-consuming. See, e.g., Letter from California Voter Foundation et al. to Shasta County Board of Supervisors (Feb. 23, 2023), available at https:// verifiedvoting.org/letter-shastaco0-2-23-23/; see also Hand Counted Paper Ballots, Verified Voting, https://verifiedvoting.org/election-system/hand-counted-paper-ballots/ (last visited Apr. 17, 2023).

³⁴ See, e.g., Marcello, *supra* note 18.

Emergency paper ballots: Emergency paper ballots must be offered to voters in jurisdictions fielding only voting machines for in-person voters. This ensures that eligible voters are not turned away at the polls when voting technology fails. Emergency paper ballots are different from provisional ballots, which should only be offered in unique circumstances when they are required.³⁵ Election officials should clearly tell voters *why* emergency paper ballots are being used, *how* they will be stored, and *how* they will be counted.

Hand-marked paper ballots for most voters: We discourage jurisdictions from deploying BMDs for all voters and encourage jurisdictions to use them primarily as assistive devices.³⁶ BMD-produced ballots require voters to catch and correct not only their own errors, but also software errors or alterations made by the BMD. Without intervention, very few voters check BMD-produced ballots with enough attention to catch errors.³⁷ Jurisdictions that field only BMDs typically spend more money than those relying on BMDs primarily as assistive devices.³⁸ Importantly, voters in BMD-only jurisdictions are faced with waiting in line for failing equipment to be fixed or replaced, and sometimes leave without voting.

Use of human-readable text: Some BMDs and remote accessible vote-by-mail systems encode voter choices in bar or QR codes on ballots³⁹ and systems using QR codes continue to be targets for disinformation campaigns.⁴⁰ We support state policies that require human-readable text, which voters can verify before casting their ballots, to be used by election workers in audits and recounts.

^{35 42} U.S.C. 15482 § 302.

³⁶ Policy on Direct Recording Electronic Voting Machines and Ballot Marking Devices, Verified Voting 7 (2019), https://verifiedvoting.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/VV-BMD-Policy-V4.pdf. Verified Voting strongly recommends jurisdictions still using them phase out DRE voting systems.

³⁷ Mark Lindeman & Cris Landa, *Statement about Risk of Reliance on Ballot-Marking Devices*, Verified Voting (Sept. 28, 2020), https://verifiedvoting.org/statement-about-risk-of-reliance-on-ballot-marking-devices/.

³⁸ See Turquoise Baker et al., *Voting Machines at Risk in 2022*, Brennan Center for Justice & Verified Voting (Mar. 1, 2022), https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/voting-machines-risk-2022.

³⁹ E.g., Voting Equipment Database: Dominion ImageCast X, Verified Voting, https://verifiedvoting.org election-system/dominion-imagecast-x/ (last visited Apr. 17, 2023). In 2019, Colorado prohibited the encoding of voter selections in such codes, prompting Dominion Voting Systems to undertake work on a BMD and scanner that print and read human-readable voter marks. See Andrew Westrope, Colorado the First State to Remove Bar Codes from Ballots, Government Technology (Sept. 20, 2019), https://www govtech.com/civic/colorado-the-first-state-to-remove-bar-codes-from-ballots.html. Other states (e.g., New Mexico) already banned such encoding; Dominion's new system is under test in New York.

⁴⁰ Lisa Hagen, Election deniers in Georgia are calling for voting machines to be scrapped, National Public Radio (Oct. 19, 2022), https://www.npr.org/2022/10/19/1130026639/election-deniers-in-georgia-are-calling for-voting-machines-to-be-scrapped.

Reminders to voters to check their ballots: Voters should be reminded to check their ballots after marking them and again after printing, if using BMDs. When voters do notice errors, they should immediately notify poll workers and call the 866-OUR-VOTE hotline. Poll workers should be trained to remind voters at several stages of the voting experience—most importantly at the scanner or ballot box.

Rigorous post-election audits: Post-election audits check the unofficial election outcome against voters' ballots. They provide solid evidence to support the outcome or detect errors, whether accidental or intentional. Well-designed post-election audits give voters justified confidence in elections.⁴¹ Risk-limiting audits (RLAs) are the most rigorous and efficient type of post-election audits. An RLA can stop as soon as it finds strong evidence to support the reported outcome. Or, if the reported outcome was incorrect because ballots were miscounted, an RLA is very likely to lead to a full hand count. Voters should not conflate real audits with sham reviews, which are designed to undermine legitimate election results and mislead the public.⁴²

Reliable, transparent information for the public: Voters should turn to their local election offices for accurate information about polling times and locations, election equipment, and voter eligibility. Election workers can help reduce mis- and disinformation about voting by communicating clearly and transparently to voters on multiple platforms. Likewise, election officials need adequate resources to combat mis- and disinformation.⁴³ Election offices are often understaffed and overburdened with tracking and responding to disinformation,⁴⁴ and federal and state agencies have an obligation to supply election offices with funding, communications tools, and information sharing.⁴⁵

⁴¹ Verified Voting, *What is a Risk-Limiting Audit?* (Mar. 14, 2022), https://verifiedvoting.org/publication/what is-a-risk-limiting-audit/.

⁴² Verified Voting, Good vs. Ugly: How to spot true post-election audits from sham reviews (Oct. 21, 2021), https://verifiedvoting.org/publication/audits-vs-sham-reviews/.

⁴³ *E.g.*, David Levine & Gideon Cohn-Postar, *Securing Democracy: Defending US Elections through Investment* and Reform, Alliance for Securing Democracy & Issue One 7–8 (Mar. 27, 2023), https://issueone.org articles/securing-2024-defending-us-elections-through-investment-and-reform.

Majority Staff of H.R. Comm. on Oversight and Reform, 117th Cong., *Rep. on "Exhausting and Dangerous":* The Dire Problem of Election Misinformation and Disinformation 3–5, 7 (Aug. 11, 2022), https://oversightdemocrats.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.house.gov/files/2022-08-11%20Election%2
Disinformation%20Report%20.pdf.

⁴⁵ See, e.g., Rachel Orey, Grace Gordon, Christopher Thomas, Sarah Walker, Policy to Carry Us Beyond the Next Election, Bipartisan Policy Center 15–16 (2023), https://bipartisanpolicy.org/download/?file=/wp content/uploads/2023/04/BPC_Elections-Policy-to-Carry-Us-Beyond-the-Next-Election.pdf.

Protections for election workers: In recent years, there has been a dramatic rise in threats to election officials and poll workers, despite their administration of safe and secure elections, particularly during a pandemic.⁴⁶ More than 75% of election officials say that threats against them and their staff have recently increased and one in five election officials plan to leave their job before the 2024 election.⁴⁷ States should protect election workers by passing protective laws, like those increasing penalties for harassing election workers and permitting election workers to withhold their home addresses from public disclosure.⁴⁸

State and Federal Funding

Election administrators can only do as much as funding allows. Federal elections are costly for local election officials to administer, due in part to their higher turnout and longer ballots. We urge Congress to increase funding for election officials.⁴⁹ Smaller jurisdictions are often the least well-funded and thus struggle to upgrade their systems, choosing between basic supplies, full-time staff, and security improvements. We encourage states and the federal government to provide increased funding and accessible grants.

Funding is critically important for upgrading election equipment, protecting our election officials and poll workers, and combating mis- and disinformation. Harassment of election officials and their staff has increased at an alarming rate and is causing high turnover in the field, resulting in less institutional knowledge and the possibility—and actuality—that election deniers take office.⁵⁰ Some states have passed legislation that not only puts election officials who make mistakes at risk of fines or jail time, but poll workers as well, likely causing a chilling effect. Further, poll workers, who are typically older individuals, were less likely to work during the pandemic in 2020, and election officials continue to struggle to fill these spots. Congress should provide states and local election officials with funding they can use to monitor for threats and upgrade physical security systems.

⁴⁶ *Faces of Democracy*, Issue One, https://issueone.org/projects/facesofdemocracy/ (last visited Apr. 19, 2023).

⁴⁷ Ruby Edlin & Turquoise Baker, Poll of Local Election Officials Finds Safety Fears for Colleagues — and Themselves, Brennan Center for Justice (Mar. 10, 2022), https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis opinion/poll-local-election-officials-finds-safety-fears-colleagues-and.

⁴⁸ See, e.g., H.B. 4144, 2022 Leg., 81st Sess. (Or. 2022); see also H.F. 635, 2023 Leg., 93rd Sess. (Mn. 2023) (Introduced).

⁴⁹ *E.g., Letter from Verified Voting to Senate FSGG subcommittee* (Mar. 22, 2023), available at https://verifiedvoting.org/letter-senate-fsgg-subcommittee-3-22-23/.

⁵⁰ National Task Force on Election Crises, *Lessons from the 2022 General Election: How to Prevent Election Crises, and Emerging Issues for 2023, 2024, and Beyond 4,* 19–20 (Feb. 9, 2023), https://static1 squarespace.com/static/5e70e52c7c72720ed714313f/t/63ebd7de17df7c1ecaf31726/1676400608352/2022 NTFEC+Post+Election+Report.pdf.

Conclusion

In 2024, U.S. elections are on track for the most secure and resilient use of election equipment yet. Fewer jurisdictions will deploy insecure DREs for in-person voters than since before these voting machines were invented, allowing the largest number of voters to vote using paper ballots. More states than ever before will employ post-election audits, further bolstering trust in election outcomes.

While it is likely that efforts to undermine trust in our elections will continue apace, these baseless claims and conspiracy theories are simply that: unfounded. As election deniers

prepare to challenge the legitimacy of the 2024 elections, improving mitigation plans is all the more important. With more funding from Congress, election offices can make basic purchases and upgrades, enabling them to focus their efforts on how to best secure their elections. Election workers are part of this critical infrastructure—they must have needed protections to safely do their jobs.

Voters have a part to play too: they should educate themselves about how U.S. elections run, turning to their local election offices for accurate information, and which voting equipment their jurisdiction offers—and remember to check their deadlines, registration, and polling location. Together, we can fight back against those who seek to erode public trust in our democracy.